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Duval County Tourist Development Council

TDC Special Meeting  Minutes 

September 20, 2007
Council Chambers
 City Hall @ St. James

Meeting Convened:  2:10 p.m.

Meeting Adjourned:  3:15 p.m.
Council President Daniel Davis
Council Member Michael Corrigan
Council Member Mia Jones
Sonny Bhikha-Excused
Vicki Bridges-Excused
Jim Ewing-Excused
Henry Fonde

Fred Pozin
Steven Smith-Excused
Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor

Jim McCain, Asst. General Counsel

John Reyes, CVB President

Others Present:    

Rick Catlett, Gator Bowl Association; Michael Bouda, JEDC Sports & Entertainment Coordinator; Todd Roobin, JEDC Film & Television Coordinator; Sandy Ilog, JEDC Film & Television Specialist; Mike Sharkey, Daily Record; Rachel Witkowski, Jacksonville Business Journal; Lisa Rowe Rinaman, Office of Mayor; Ron Barton, JEDC Executive Director; Paul Crawford, JEDC; Pepper Lindsey, Lindsey Films; Lindsay Rossman, CVB; Debbie Mudd, CVB; Ginny Walthour, JEDC; Donald Harris, JH&MA.
Call to Order:
The Chair, Daniel Davis,  called the special meeting of the TDC  to order at 2:10 p.m., noting the presence of a quorum.

Review of Minutes;

The minutes from the meeting of August 22, 2007, were distributed for review.  As no changes were suggested, it was moved and seconded that the minutes be approved as submitted.  Approved 5 -0.
Purpose of TDC Special Meeting:
Chair Davis stated that the purpose of the meeting was to discuss the funding of the JEDC Sports & Entertainment Commission and JEDC Film & Television Commission by the Duval County Tourist Development Council (TDC).   The Chair asked Mr. Ron Barton to make the presentation  regarding the proposal for funding to the TDC members for approval.  
Presentation:
Mr. Ron  Barton, JEDC Executive Director, did an overview of the proposal and  referenced the three  documents  sent  by Council President Davis by e-mail to the TDC Members  outlining  the TDC funding ask (request)  for $464,562.00.  The ask (request) associated with it is broken into two major components. One is the ask (request) for a funding of three positions for $224,562.00 that are in the JEDC which are related exclusively to Sports & Entertainment and Film & Television Commission.  The three individuals would  be Todd Roobin, Michael Bouda, and Sandy Ilog. The second component is events support for $240,000.00, which relates to the Gator Bowl Game, ACC Championship, and Florida/Georgia Game.  Mr. Barton noted there was a typo on the handout and it should be ACC Baseball (not basketball) and FL/FSU baseball game.   The JEDC has obligations to these events.  Mr. Barton stated that he would like nothing better than to tell the TDC that this was a one year ask (request) and maybe they would all hope that would be the case…but no promises.  The three pieces of information distributed for review and discussion were the following: (memorandum handouts  attached). 
· Memorandum to TDC from Council President Daniel Davis
· Memorandum from James McCain, Office of General Counsel
· Attachment of actual financial  proposal 
Discussion:
· Chair Davis stated that as far he was concerned it was one year ask (request) to help get through this budget  situation.
· Fred Pozin, TDC Member, asked  Mr. Barton for a  breakdown of the figures ($224,562.00) for  the three  salaries and expenses.   Mr. Barton stated  funds are allocated approximately between the Sports & Entertainment Coordinator ($65,000.00), Film & Television Coordinator ($85,000.00), and Film & Television Specialist ($51,000.00).  The remaining balance of $23,000.00 is for operating and travel. 
·  Mr. Pozin said one concern was this is a one year band-aid and was looking for permanent  home and funding source outside the TDC.  Mr. Pozin  asked Mr. Catlett  what it would cost the Gator Bowl Association (GBA) to run the sports and entertainment side of the operation and could it be done for less.  Rick Catlett, Gator Bowl Association President, stated they had  conversations with the administration & JEDC  about these issues. The GBA has the staff  and manpower but it is the mayor’s and the administration’s opinion that  doing this  in house is better for the government than to contract with the Gator Bowl Association.  It was concluded there would be no financial advantage in doing it if the JEDC staff was incorporated. 
· Mr. Pozin stated the mission  of the TDC was to market Jacksonville and put “heads in beds” not fund City positions vs. going  to vendors  where we already have contracts in place.   He asked if  the Film & Television Commission would be better under the CVB since they already report to the TDC.  Mr. Pozin stated  he did not see any  checks and balances, accountability, or reporting to the TDC.
· Ms. Billy stated that these were City employees and if you move them to an organization that is not a City agency they would loose their pension. 
· Council Member Michael Corrigan noted the three issues to consider  were salaries, events, and miscellaneous operating expenses.   
· Council Member Mia Jones asked what the  “heads in beds” impact of the film industry had  been on  tourism in the past years. Mr. Todd Roobin, JEDC  Film  & Television  Coordinator, distributed  documentation which reflected a total dollar amount $6,137,000.00 and  room nights of 3,436  for fiscal year 2006-2007.  In fiscal year 2005-2006 it was approximately $5.3 million and room nights of 1,317.  
· Mr. Michael Bouda, JEDC Sports & Entertainment  Coordinator, noted that the only additional event that  receives funding from the TDC  was the  ACC Baseball Tournament.  The estimate of people coming to the sports complex for events  this year was about 375,000  with an economic impact of over $120 million dollars.  In addition, there has been national and regional TV coverage of events.  CM Corrigan stated his concern  that under the TDC rules you would have to apply for new grants for each event and would be considered on an individual bases. 
· Mr. Catlett stated for the record that the grants for $50,000.00 for ACC Football Championship and Gator Bowl Game are contractual obligations  to the GBA. 
· Mr. Hank Fonde stated this was the time to do the one year fix and after this year put new priorities on everything we do.   Chair Davis committed to doing that when the time came to make changes to fix the entire issue. 
· Chair Davis asked Mr. Donald Harris to speak regarding the concerns of the JH&MA.  Mr. Harris stated the concerns were the integrity of the bed tax and  that it  be used for what it was intended.   He was    supportive  if this  is a one time funding situation  based on what is going to happen with our tax base after the first of the year and that “heads in beds” continues to be a  key priority. However, the  bed tax resources need to be protected for any future 9/11 or hurricanes and the number one priority of continuing to  market Jacksonville.   Mr. Harris stated this is  an opportunity for the  JH&MA  to have a contribution and he thought, based on what he had heard today, they would be supportive of this proposal.
· CM Corrigan made a motion that the TDC grant a one time only amount of  $224,562.00 to insure the continuing of the Sports & Entertainment Commission and the Film  & Television Commission for three  employees at the JEDC.  This would not include the money for events or miscellaneous.   The request would be that funds come out of the JEDC Sports & Entertainment  Trust Fund.  
· Mr. Fonde asked what the JEDC Sports  & Entertainment Trust Fund was.  Mr. Barton stated there was a trust fund established years ago which allows the City to flow revenue and expenses associated with conducting an event. The balance built up in  the JEDC Sports & Entertainment  Trust Fund is approximately $600,000.00.  He cautioned against using this trust fund because it diminished  their ability to service events and to be pro-active on events.
· Chair Davis asked CM  Corrigan  to add the $240,00.00 back  into  his original motion because he   had his  whole-hearted commitment  to solve the bigger issue which is a way to fund these things on a regular basis and this was a unique situation for the JEDC.  Chair Davis said he could not support the other hit to the trust fund. 
· CM Corrigan stated he also was committed to not having this happen again…but everyone was worried this will  become the norm.  CM Corrigan said  this should be a shared ask (request) where  everybody  takes a hit  in the process.  In addition, the TDC had given funding to  some of the events.  CM Corrigan stated he was willing to  amend his motion to give funding to those events which have not come to the TDC for funding.   He stated he did not want a precedent set of double funding events. 
· CM Corrigan amended his  motion  to include $40,000.00 for the  ACC Baseball Tournament and $20, 000.00  for FL/FSU Baseball.

· Mr. Fonde asked why there are events not based on an individual application.  Mr. Barton said the reason was the unusual circumstances of coming to the TDC  in the budget cycle.  Mr. Barton stated they would be willing to work with staff on a much stronger documentation but these were well established, high impact events. 

· CM Jones said that on the front end we need to have them go through the application process.  CM Jones asked for a friendly amendment requiring submission of applications.
· Ms. Hastings proposed taking under consideration having the JEDC fill out applications for event funding which would be on file  with a condition that the CVB would document and track room nights for event.  We would then have a benchmark for  evaluation with a post event report. 

· Mr. Reyes stated that the CVB goal for group  room nights this fiscal year is 180,000, of which 20% of that generation is sports which is 36,000 room nights at  the average rate of $75.00.  That is about $2.7 million.  The CVB can continue its partnership in helping track room nights because they have that mechanism.  We are being marketed and known as a sports infrastructure City.   The CVB can be looked at as a partner to assist both film and sports on tracking room nights. 

· Mr. Fonde stated the TDC realizes the importance of  the film and sports events, but his concern was setting a precedent for giving TDC funds without  individual applications. He could support  the proposal  if those applications were   filled out  and submitted. 
· CM Corrigan proposed that  within fourteen days from today the applications were to be submitted to the TDC. 
· The motion was made  for a one time funding  of $284,562.00 and applications are to be submitted for events within fourteen days. 

· Chair Davis asked  the TDC  consider again funding  the entire  amount $464,562.00. Being no response by TDC Members to reconsider, Chair Davis committed to Mr. Barton he would figure out a way to fund the  other $180,000.00.  
Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to approve a one time funding of $284,562.00 for three positions of the JEDC Sports & Entertainment and Film & Television Commission in amount of $224,562.00 and $60,000.00 for events with the conditions that applications for events funded be submitted within fourteen days.  Approved 5-0.
Other Business:

· Chair Davis  noted that  copies of TDC Member Sonny Bhikha’s written comments had been distributed to the TDC members for their review and would be submitted as part of the records.
· Chair Davis  appointed Mr. Sonny Bhikha as the TDC liaison to the CVB Board replacing Mr. David Potts. 
Adjournment:
There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned  at 3:15 p.m.

Minutes:                    Annette R. Hastings-TDC 9/25/07
Tapes:                        Audio Tapes 2 of 2-LSD 9/21/07
Handouts:                  Council President Davis Memorandum-LSD   9/21/07
                                  James R. McCain/Lisa Rowe  Rinaman  Memorandum – LSD  9/21/07
                                  TDC Proposal 2007-2008-LSD  9/21/07
                                  Sonny Bhikha Letter-LSD  9/21/07
                   
               TDC Quarterly Meeting Minutes Approved  from 8/22/07-LSD   9/21/07
                                 Agenda-LSD  9/21/07


                                 Sign-in Sheet-LSD    9/21/07        

NOTE: This is a “DRAFT” of Minutes from TDC Special Meeting of September 20, 2007, to be approved by the TDC at the next scheduled  quarterly meeting November 15, 2007.
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